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Social Events 

Annual Dinner - our Annual Dinner 

was held in January at the Lion and 
Lamb Café in Farnham. The format is 
that we change seats between courses, 
and therefore find ourselves talking to 
many people. It is striking to experience 
how broad a spectrum of backgrounds, 
viewpoints and knowledge bases we 
find under the heading “Humanist”. 

Consequently the evening was both enjoyable and thought-provoking.  [John 
de Prey] 

December Festive Evening - the annual Festive Evening, hosted by 

Jennie and Simon Johnson, was enjoyed by all. One highlight was to learn 
that our Chairwoman, taking part in a quiz to identify celebrities from drastically cropped photographs, 
was unable to recognise her own ear. In fact, she failed even to identify the species. It just illustrates the 
Humanist concept that Humanism needs to identify and be based upon the nature of the human. Such fine 
thoughts were facilitated by welcoming punch, fine wines and real ales. [John de Prey] 

 

2014 is Farnham Humanists’ 10th Anniversary Year!! 
 
The main event celebrating our ten year anniversary is our Champagne Tea Garden Party on  

Sunday June 22nd at 3pm in the beautiful Farnham Museum Gallery gardens. 
Andrew Copson, Chief Executive of the British Humanist Association is coming and 
there will be music, a rolling screenshow, a raffle, bubbly, soft drinks, savouries, 
clotted cream scones, brownies, anniversary cake, tea and coffee.  
Tickets are £5 - please contact Sue Shaw on 01252 726684 or email 
sueshaw.co.uk@btinternet.com Everyone is welcome! 

The Illusion of Free Will - also as part of our celebrations, on the 26th of February, Professor Jim Al-

Khalili (President of the British Humanist Association) presented a talk entitled “Written in the stars: how to 
live happily in a deterministic universe” to a packed Trinity Centre in Guildford. Godalming College students 
Jonathan Holmes, Jessica Horne (studying media) and Anna Smith and Hanna Miles (studying English 
literature) attended the event to record proceedings. This is their report: 

“Jim used theories of modern physics, such as Einstein’s Block Universe and Causal Determinism, to justify 
the notion of a pre-determined universe. He then discussed the ways in which the ‘randomness’ of physics 
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at a quantum level challenges the idea of pre-determination, suggesting instead that the universe works in 
a random way, which we are unable to predict. However, Jim argued that although quantum behaviour is 
non-deterministic this is only evident at a microscopic scale - at a macroscopic scale it does not affect the 
ultimate deterministic nature of the universe.   

Although as a young person this seems a daunting 
topic, it was intriguing to contemplate a perspective I 
had not previously given much consideration to. Jim 
would argue that you have not chosen to read this 
article, yet are under the impression you had the free 
will to choose to do so. Ultimately, the sentiment of 
the talk expressed that we should act as if we do have 
free will, regardless of whether it exists or not – as Jim 
said, “the illusion is enough”. He suggested we should 
instead live following Humanist principles of 
compassion and charity – good advice by anybody’s 
standards.” (Anna Smith and Hanna Miles). 

For further information including videos  
http://farnham.humanist.org.uk/professor-jim-al-khalilis-guildford-talk-to-farnham-humanists/ 
 
 

Sunday Meetings  

October 2013 

Afghan Women gathering strength – Peggy Kelsey  

Journalist Peggy Kelsey gave a talk in October based on her book Gathering Strength. 
She described twelve Afghan women, each illustrating an aspect of the current 
situation of women and their struggle. Beyond the reluctance to wear a burqa, largely 
imagined by Westerners, middle class women want education. Afghan feminism, as 
forwarded by urban women, is Islamic feminism. It insists that women’s oppression is 
through improper interpretation of the Koran.  
 
Outside influences and counselling are of little help if not sustained. Village women 
think locally and are more concerned with the prospects for demobilised soldiers. 
Refugee squatters need security in their camps.  
 

Self-help groups, education, and TV soap operas inform on health and family issues and engender a will in 
women to transcend the closed-minded Taliban attitudes imported from Pakistan, by changing the family 
from within. [John de Prey] 

October 2013 

Are recent heatwaves and floods caused by man-made climate 
change? - Dr Peter Stott  

The Hop Blossom Pub backroom was packed for Peter’s talk, justifiably so as 
we were all wanting to know whether the 27th October storm developing 
outside, and other recent extreme weather events, have been caused by us 
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i.e. man-made climate change. If anyone should know the 
answer it’s Peter as he is Head of Climate Monitoring at 
the Met Office and a lead author of the 2013 IPCC 
(Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change) report 
chapter on Attribution of Climate Change.  

Peter used the graph shown to demonstrate there has 
been global warming over the past 100 years and that 
natural causes on their own are not enough to explain this. 

The international scientific consensus is that it is extremely 
likely (between 95 and 100%) that human activities caused 
more than half of the observed increase in global 
temperature over the past  

60 years. Extreme weather events are therefore more likely to occur, but it isn’t possible to attribute a 
particular event as being due to anthropogenic climate change, although there can be evidence of such 
influence e.g. the Hurricane Sandy storm surge.  

After being very generous with his time answering questions, Peter had a difficult journey back to Reading 
dodging the 70mph storm fallout, if not actual falling trees!  

Peter’s full presentation is on the website http://farnham.humanist.org.uk/events/previous-events/ 
[Jennie Johnson] 

 

February 2014 

Humanism in Education and non-religious sacred spaces? - Sara Passmore   

Sara Passmore, Head of Education BHA, explained her goal to have trained and be supporting 100 
volunteers by the end of the year to go into schools, not only to support students learning about non-
religious perspectives, but also to work much more closely with teachers developing opportunities for 
learning from humanism. An overall aim is to help students make good decisions about what is right and 
wrong more often.  

Sara illustrated how this can work in practice using a Manchester school’s request for a non-religious 
perspective about sacred spaces. It wasn’t initially clear how the volunteer could achieve this without 

being negative “I don’t believe in God, I don’t believe in sacred space and I believe 
the world is a natural place.”  

Following several discussions with the teacher, he printed cards with photos of 
local places the children would recognise: the park, school, library, rubbish tip, 
hospital and a nearby church. The children were asked to organise the cards into 
the most to least important. The church got bumped down, the park got bumped 
up, the hospital got bumped above the park and the rubbish tip got bumped 
above that. The children reasoned that you have to get rid of the rubbish to have 
fewer sick people and exercise in the park also reduces illness. The church got 
bumped down and bumped down.  

At the end the volunteer got up and said “I’m non-religious and don’t go to church” and introduced what 
Humanist beliefs are. He explained that whilst he didn’t have a sacred space, he shared the needs of why 
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people go to church, like the need for a sense of community and where he goes to for that. For his need to 
understand his place in the universe he might go to a park, look at nature and think about how it’s a 
wonderful world. For his need for knowledge and understanding he might go to a library. This way he was 
able to explain positively why humanists do the things they do and that it’s a human need and not a 
religious need. [Jennie Johnson] 
 
 

March 2014 

Tax Havens and the Revolt Against Democracy – John Christensen 

John Christensen of the Tax Justice Network (TJN) described it as an organisation 
working for international tax co-operation and against tax avoidance, tax evasion 
and tax competition, and committed to reducing poverty and inequality and 
enhancing the wellbeing of the least well off around the world. It is part funded by 
various organisations and individuals that include Oxfam, Christian Aid and the 
Norwegian Government who judge that better than the trickle of “aid” to needy 
countries. It investigates and makes information available to promote change 
through public debate and education. 
 
He pointed out that it is the shortage of tax revenue, and not excessive state spending that has plunged 
public finances around the world into deficits. Not less than US$21 trillion are hidden by the world’s 
wealthiest people in tax havens. A large proportion of this wealth is managed from approximately 70 tax 
havens in order to either minimise tax or avoid paying tax altogether, typically by hiding moneys in a clutch 
of trusts. If the income from this wealth was charged to tax in the countries where those individuals were 
resident or derived their wealth, the additional tax revenue available to fund public services and 
investment around the world would range between US$190-280 billion annually. 
 
In combination, tax competition (where pressure is brought to bear on governments to reduce taxes that 
may result in an overall decline of corporation tax rates, often resulting in a switch of the tax from the 
owners of capital to workers and consumers), aggressive tax avoidance, tax evasion and associated illicit 
capital flight to offshore finance centres, impose a massive cost on developing countries. This cost exceeds 
aid flows and also distorts investment patterns to the extent that it undermines growth in developing 
countries whilst also stimulating asset market bubbles. 
 
David Cameron has said “We want to use G8 to drive a more serious debate on tax evasion and avoidance… 
This is an issue whose time has come.” 
 
TJN is fighting, via G8 and G10, to improve tax transparency, remove tax distortions and restore 
practicability of taxing corporate profits. [John de Prey] 
 
 

Annual Debate/Discussion  

“What is happening to our NHS?”   

November 2013 

What is happening to our NHS? How have things been? Where are 
things going and how could things become, given recent changes? 
These questions were addressed by a panel of experts at the annual debate organised by the Farnham 



Humanists at South Farnham School on Tuesday 12th November. Speakers included Sir Mike Aaronson, 
Chairman of the Frimley Park NHS Foundation Trust; Harry Baker, a patient representative; and GP doctors 
David Brown and Jane Dempster. 

We learned about the history and structure of the Surrey Primary Care Trust (PCT), and Clinical 
Commissioning Groups (CCGs), and how the vision is that CCGs be free to organise the best ways to deliver 
services, be accountable and generate a surplus for reinvestment. However, it was argued that there are 
conflicts of interest in the NHS internal market with consequent risks of private sector involvement in the 
provision of NHS care. Also, managing to achieve government targets can be against the interests of 
patients. 

The debate was intense, but finally all panellists agreed that the British population has an unrealistically 
high expectation of the NHS. We can’t afford to provide the services the public now assumes it should 
have. Also it is clear that the NHS is a political “football”; therefore the debate so obviously needed cannot 
happen under the constant weight of onerous reporting, often on a daily basis, to politicians who are 
weary of attack from the opposition and unhealthy headlines. Politicians should govern, not manage. Their 
attempts at managing are most often ill-informed and their new ideas don’t help.   

A collection raised nearly £250 for Macmillan Nurses and Disability Challengers. [John de Prey]  

 

Schools – invitations and offers of support 

Farnham Humanists have had several invitations to go into schools over the past six months either through 
the British Humanist Association or via local requests.  

 
December - Warwick School, Redhill (non-
denominational state school for 11-16) 

A Multifaith Day was held at Warwick School in 
Redhill. Six religions and beliefs were 
represented: Christianity, Bahai, Judaism, Islam, 
Buddhism and Humanism. Each representative 
gave a half-hour lesson on their beliefs and how 
they affect daily life to “ability-setted” classes of 
20 to 30 pupils in years 7 to 9 (11 to 14-year- 
olds). Lunch was a chance for the speakers to mix 
with older pupils and staff members. As the 
Humanist, Jennie Johnson used questions such as 
“Is it ever right to steal?”, “How do we know 
anything?”, ”Is there a purpose to life?” and 

“What is empathy?” to 
stimulate learning 
about and from 
Humanism. A quiz and 
a Q&A session 
followed with 
questions from the 
students like “Were 

you ever religious?”, “Why don’t you believe in 
ghosts?”, “What do you do at Xmas and Easter?” 
It was a challenge adjusting to the different ability 

groups, exhausting but fun. My respect for 
teachers is even higher - I don’t know how they 
keep going at this pace day in and day out! 
[Jennie Johnson] 

January - Churcher’s College (independent 
secondary school in Petersfield) 

John de Prey gave a talk to the Lower Sixth form 
students at Churcher’s College in Petersfield 
answering the question “In a pluralist society 
there is there a need for a non-religious 
perspective on ethical and moral issues?” The 
most interesting question from the floor was as 
to whether “good”, if not God-given, exists 
regardless of humans, whether it has evolved 
genetically as a survival characteristic, or whether 
it is a human invention. The challenge to the 
Humanist speaker was to argue how consistent 
and reliable “good” is, if not God-given. [John de 
Prey] 

February - Hand Cross Park (independent 
preparatory school in West Sussex) 

John de Prey gave a simple presentation on 
Humanism at the Hand Cross Park School, this 



time to 11-year-old students among who were 
followers of different faiths. Questions from the 
floor generally, in effect, challenged the reliability 
of science to provide the answers that some find 
via their faiths and religions. John’s own direction 
change away from Catholicism and eventually 
towards Humanism started when he was 11. It 
does seem to be a pivotal age in the mental 
development of a child. [John de Prey] 

March - Oakwood School, March (community 
secondary school in Horley) 

At the invitation of Luke Shilling, Head of RE, Mike 
Adams and Jennie Johnson provided a day of 
lessons introducing Humanism to mixed ability 
classes of 12- and 13-year-olds using a similar 
format to the Warwick School (see above).  The 
true/false quiz revealed in one group that we’d 
clearly not succeeded when several students 
raised their hands to indicate that it was true that 
Humanists believe that we should do whatever 
we like! A bit more interaction fortunately 
elicited from them why actually this wasn’t the 
case and that Humanists believe we should use 
empathy and compassion together with the 
golden rule “treat others as you would like 
yourself to be treated” for moral guidance as to 
how to behave. [Jennie Johnson]  

 

The following day John de Prey spoke of his 
Humanist beliefs and reasons for them to Upper 
Sixth form students. The student response was 
impressive, covering the ethics of genetic 
engineering, stem cells, warfare, and whether or 
not church viewpoints should be considered in 
such debates. John was delighted to find the 
students at this state school outstripped their 
peers at the private schools visited in terms of 
engagement and imagination. John then gave a 
similar presentation to 13-year-old students at 
the school.  [John de Prey]

 
 
Have you tried out our  
new website? 
 
You may have spotted that we look different 
online. Webmaster Chris Street from Dorset 
Humanists has been helping Jennie Johnson 
create a new website using Wordpress for a 
small fee.  This would have been impossible 
without his expertise. Thank you Chris!  
 
It is now so much easier and fun to update 
and add to than the old FrontPage version. 
Hopefully it’s much easier also for people to 
find us. Please do pass on to Jennie any 
comments or contributions.   
 
The new website address is 
http://farnham.humanist.org.uk/  
[Jennie Johnson] 
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Other happenings 
 
Farnham Library  
Information about Farnham Humanists was on display for two weeks in March. Sue Shaw managed to 
move the panels adjacent to the library entrance for week two and the pick up of leaflets increased 
significantly! She has booked two weeks in October to promote our debate. [Sue Shaw] 
 
Remembrance Sunday   
As we have since 2006, Farnham Humanists laid a wreath 
during the remembrance ceremony led by the Church at the 
Farnham Memorial. Sadly although 15 different religious 
organisations are able to lay wreaths at the national ceremony 
at the Cenotaph, attempts for a non-religious organisation to 
do the same continue to be rejected. In contrast Humanists 
are allowed to lay wreaths during ceremonies in Edinburgh, 
Belfast and Cardiff. [Sue Shaw/Jennie Johnson] 
 
Why a Farnham Humanist stall in Guildford High Street?  
On Saturday 1st March, Mike Adams, Jennie Johnson and Sue Shaw set up a table in Guildford High Street 
primarily to promote our two Guildford workshop evenings, ‘Exploring Life - a Non-Religious View’, on 20 
March and 9 April.  This also gave us the opportunity to explore local interest in forming a new Guildford 
Humanist group.  The pavement was widest in front of Trinity Church.  No one objected to our position and 
after lunch a busker across the road even played lyrics appropriate to our presence!  We waited for people 
to come to us, no proselytizing, and we were surprised how many people came over and talked for some 
considerable time about issues from faith schools to secular chaplaincy and Humanist funerals.  Several 
people were enthusiastic about forming a new group in the Guildford area. [Sue Shaw]  
 

 

 “Exploring Life – A Non-Religious View”:  Two discussion Workshops 

Around 30 people attended one of two Guildford 
events led by David Savage in March and April. 
David explained the aim was not to proselytise or 
persuade but to look at things from a non-religious 
viewpoint. The evening got off to a lively start with 
David presenting various non-religious perspectives 
and asking which, if any, “could you most 
empathise with?” and whether any “made you feel 
uncomfortable?”.  
 
To explore “how do you think you have got your 
moral values?” people were split into groups to 
consider the case study “Is IVF (in vitro fertilisation) 
morally justified?” They were asked to spend 5 
minutes coming up with 3 statements on why IVF is wrong and then the same on why IVF is right. 
Responses against IVF included questionable screening (e.g. recently a deaf couple wanted to create a deaf 
baby), unwanted embryos and anonymous donors resulting in unknown biological backgrounds. On the 
other hand IVF can alleviate huge suffering experienced by infertility or high genetic risk from incurable 
diseases. Being requested to come up with arguments for both sides is challenging and instructive as you 
start to realise that you are deriving moral stances through balancing what you would want in certain 



situations (e.g. if you were infertile wanting a child) with what the effect meeting your needs would have 
on other people.  

 
David highlighted two ethical approaches that people can 
have which are not necessarily in accord: one based on a 
moral relationship between human beings centred on 
mutual empathy (the Golden Rule e.g. “Do not do to 
others what you would not like for yourself” - 
Confucianism 500 BCE) and the other based on a moral 
relationship between ‘man’ and God by appeal to ancient 
sacred texts and religious leaders. This can result in 
conflicting viewpoints e.g. on issues such as leadership 
role of women, homosexuality, free speech, condoms and 
assisted dying. 
 

We were challenged further with whether the age old question “What is the meaning of life?” is the right 
question. Perhaps rather than trying to answer it by searching ‘out there’, we should be focussing instead 
on the question “What gives my life meaning?”  
 
The evenings included Sue Willson giving insightful answers to questions about her experiences as a 
humanist celebrant providing funerals, baby namings, weddings and civil partnerships; Jennie Johnson 
recounting on what it can feel like to be non-religious; and Mike Adams talking about the different UK and 
International non-religious and secular organisations.  
 
The two evenings hosted in the Guildford Institute also generated considerable interest in going ahead 
with plans to start a new humanist group in Guildford. If you would like to know more about this then 
please ring Mike on 01483 233324 or email mike@wood-street.fsnet.co.uk [Jennie Johnson]  
 

Our new committee - The AGM in February voted in a new committee for 2014/201 

 
Chair  

Jennie Johnson 

SACRE/Website  

Secretary  

Sue Shaw  

Treasurer  

Alan Montgomery 

 

 

 

 

Vice Chair 

Mike Adams 

 

 

David Savage 

BHA Trustee 

Ailsa Davies 

Celebrant 

Ruth De Prey  

Humanist Listener 

 

Tricia Wallis 

 

 

 

 

Sue Willson 

 

John De Prey James Wallis  

 
 
We would like to thank Mike Swaddling for his editing support in producing this newsletter. 


